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New USDA Survey to Measure Areas for 
Improvement 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) today announced a 
new annual survey of farmers, ranchers and private forestland 
owners. The survey will help USDA understand what it is doing well 
and where improvements are needed, specifically at the Farm 
Service Agency (FSA), Natural Resources Conservation Service 
(NRCS) and Risk Management Agency (RMA). 

A selection of 28,000 producers will receive the survey over the 
next few weeks, but all farmers are encouraged to take the survey 
at farmers.gov/survey. 

This survey is part of the President’s Management Agenda. It 
requires High Impact Service Provider agencies across the federal 
government, including FSA and NRCS, to conduct annual surveys 
to measure and respond to areas needing improvement. 

The survey consists of 20 questions and takes approximately 10 
minutes to complete. Responses are confidential, and individual 
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responses will be aggregated. The survey will be open for at least 
six weeks and will be closed once USDA receives a 30% response 
rate. 

Learn more and take the survey at www.farmers.gov/survey. 

 
The Importance of Responding to NASS 
Surveys 
USDA’s National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS) conducts 
hundreds of surveys every year and prepares reports covering 
virtually every aspect of U.S. agriculture. 

If you receive a survey questionnaire, please respond quickly and 
online if possible. 

The results of the surveys help determine the structure of USDA 
farm programs, such as soil rental rates for the Conservation 
Reserve Program and prices and yields used for the Agriculture 
Risk Coverage and Price Loss Coverage programs. This county-
level data is critical for USDA farm payment determinations. Survey 
responses also help associations, businesses and policymakers 
advocate for their industry and help educate others on the 
importance of agriculture. 

NASS safeguards the privacy of all respondents and publishes only 
aggregate data, ensuring that no individual operation or producer 
can be identified. 

NASS data is available online at nass.usda.gov/Publications and 
through the searchable Quick Stats database. Watch a video on 
how NASS data is used at youtube.com/watch?v=m-
4zjnh26io&feature=youtu.be. 

 
Report Changes in the Intended use of a Crop: Grain to Hay – 
Haying to Grazing – Silage to Hay 
Conditions may have changed since you planted and certified the intended use of your crop. Plans may 
have changed due to lack of precipitation, heat and high winds, lack of irrigation water or because of 
storm damages such as hail. 

If your plans have changed and you’re going to graze instead of hay your crop or cut for hay or silage 
instead of harvesting for grain, then you must report the change of intended use to your local County FSA 
Office. Failure to timely report your decision to change the use of crops can result in the loss of 
Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) benefits. You can report the change in intended 
use of a crop up until the final acreage reporting deadline. 
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When grass fails to meet your pasture needs, you may consider grazing hay fields rather than harvesting 
third or fourth cuttings. Changing the use to grazing may require you to meet with the FSA appraiser and 
establish representative samples for a fall appraisal.  

Crops with NAP coverage that will not be harvested must be inspected by an FSA Loss Adjuster in order 
to maintain NAP eligibility. Destruction of the crop or allowing deterioration of the crop without an 
inspection can result in the loss of program eligibility.     

If you’re considering a change of intended use, destruction of the crop prior to the end of the crop year, or 
if you’re unsure of your certification, contact your local county USDA Service Center 
– farmers.gov/service-center-locator. 

 
Noninsured Crop Coverage Helps Producers Manage Risks 
The Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) helps you 
manage risk through coverage for both crop losses and crop planting that was prevented due to natural 
disasters. The eligible or “noninsured” crops include agricultural commodities not covered by federal crop 
insurance.    

You must be enrolled in the program and have purchased coverage for the eligible crop in the crop year 
in which the loss incurred to receive program benefits following a qualifying natural disaster. 

NAP Buy-Up Coverage Option 

NAP offers higher levels of coverage, from 50 to 65 percent of expected production in 5 percent 
increments, at 100 percent of the average market price. 

Producers of organics and crops marketed directly to consumers also may exercise the “buy-up” option to 
obtain NAP coverage of 100 percent of the average market price at the coverage levels of between 50 
and 65 percent of expected production. 

NAP basic coverage is available at 55 percent of the average market price for crop losses that exceed 50 
percent of expected production.    

Buy-up coverage is not available for crops intended for grazing. 

NAP Service Fees 

For all coverage levels, the NAP service fee is the lesser of $325 per crop or $825 per producer per 
county, not to exceed a total of $1,950 for a producer with farming interests in multiple counties.  

NAP Enhancements for Qualified Military Veterans 

Qualified veteran farmers or ranchers are eligible for a service fee waiver and premium reduction, if the 
NAP applicant meets certain eligibility criteria. 

Beginning, limited resource and targeted underserved farmers or ranchers remain eligible for a waiver of 
NAP service fees and premium reduction when they file form CCC-860, “Socially Disadvantaged, Limited 
Resource and Beginning Farmer or Rancher Certification.” 
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For NAP application, eligibility and related program information, visit fsa.usda.gov/nap or contact your 
contact your local county USDA Service Center – farmers.gov/service-center-locator. 

 
Preauthorized Debit Available for Farm Loan Borrowers 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) has implemented pre-authorized debit (PAD) for Farm Loan 
Program (FLP) borrowers. PAD is a voluntary and alternative method for making weekly, bi-weekly, 
monthly, quarterly, semi-annual or annual payments on loans. 

PAD payments are pre-authorized transactions that allow the National Financial and Accounting 
Operations Center (NFAOC) to electronically collect loan payments from a customer’s account at a 
financial institution. 

PAD may be useful if you use nonfarm income from regular wages or salary to make payments on loans 
or adjustment offers or for payments from seasonal produce stands. PAD can only be established for 
future payments. 

To request PAD, customers, along with their financial institution, must fill out form RD 3550-28. This form 
has no expiration date, but a separate form RD 3550-28 must be completed for each loan to which 
payments are to be applied. A fillable form can be accessed on the USDA Rural Development (RD) 
website at rd.usda.gov/publications/regulations-guidelines. Click forms and search for “Form 3550-28.” 

If you have a “filter” on the account at your financial institution, you will need to provide the financial 
institution with the following information: Origination ID: 1220040804, Agency Name: USDA RD DCFO. 

PAD is offered by FSA at no cost. Check with your financial institution to discuss any potential cost. 
Preauthorized debit has no expiration date, but you can cancel at any time by submitting a written request 
to your local FSA office. If a preauthorized debit agreement receives three payment rejections within a 
three-month period, the preauthorized debit agreement will be cancelled by FSA. The payment amount 
and due date of your loan is not affected by a cancellation of preauthorized debit. You are responsible to 
ensure your full payment is made by the due date. 

For more information about PAD, contact your local county USDA Service Center (farmers.gov/service-
center-locator) or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 
USDA Microloans Help Farmers Purchase Farmland and Improve 
Property 
Farmers can use USDA farm ownership microloans to buy and improve property. These microloans are 
especially helpful to beginning or underserved farmers, U.S. veterans looking for a career in farming, and 
those who have small and mid-sized farming operations. 

have helped farmers and ranchers with operating costs, such as feed, fertilizer, tools, fencing, equipment, 
and living expenses since 2013. 

Microloans can help with farmland and building purchases and soil and water conservation 
improvements. FSA designed the expanded program to simplify the application process, expand eligibility 
requirements and expedite smaller real estate loans to help farmers strengthen their operations. 
Microloans provide up to $50,000 to qualified producers and can be issued to the applicant directly from 
the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA). 
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To learn more about the FSA microloan program, contact your local county USDA Service Center 
(farmers.gov/service-center-locator) or visit fsa.usda.gov/microloans. 

 
USDA Offers Targeted Farm Loan Funding for Underserved 
Groups and Beginning Farmers 
The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds producers that FSA offers targeted farm ownership and 
farm operating loans to assist underserved applicants and beginning farmers and ranchers. 

USDA defines underserved applicants as a group whose members have been subjected to racial, ethnic, 
or gender prejudice because of their identity as members of the group without regard to their individual 
qualities. For farm loan program purposes, targeted underserved groups are women, African Americans, 
American Indians and Alaskan Natives, Hispanics and Asians and Pacific Islanders. 

Underserved or beginning farmers and ranchers who cannot obtain commercial credit from a bank can 
apply for either FSA direct loans or guaranteed loans. Direct loans are made to applicants by FSA. 
Guaranteed loans are made by lending institutions who arrange for FSA to guarantee the loan. FSA can 
guarantee up to 95 percent of the loss of principal and interest on a loan. The FSA guarantee allows 
lenders to make agricultural credit available to producers who do not meet the lender's normal 
underwriting criteria. 

The direct and guaranteed loan program provides for two types of loans:  farm ownership loans and farm 
operating loans. In addition to customary farm operating and ownership loans, FSA offers Microloans 
through the direct loan program. Microloans focus on the financing needs of small, beginning farmer, 
niche, and non-traditional farm operations. Microloans are available for both ownership and operating 
finance needs. To learn more about microloans, visit fsa.usda.gov/microloans. 

To qualify as a beginning producer, the individual or entity must meet the eligibility requirements outlined 
for direct or guaranteed loans. Individuals and all entity members must have operated a farm for less than 
10 years. Applicants must materially or substantially participate in the operation. 

For more information on FSA’s farm loan programs and targeted underserved and beginning farmer 
guidelines, contact your local county USDA Service Center (farmers.gov/service-center-locator) or 
visit fsa.usda.gov/farmloans. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: 
USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., 
SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 
(Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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